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Message from the President

Dear CIVIC Members,

Wow, has it been a year already since our last Annual Report? Well, not
quite, which I'll address a few paragraphs down.

But first, let's apamn celebrate another cutstanding year of CIVIC
accomplishments!

Here are the hughlights with respect to the International Visitor Leadershep Propram (IVLF), compared to 2013:
* We increased the number of visitors to Eastern lowa from 96 to 120
(up 25%).
* We increased the number of countries represented from 38 to 51
{up 34%).
* We hosted 25 programs thas year, beating the previous record of 23
set last year.

All of this 15 even more impressive when you realize that we did it in only 10 months, as opposed to the usual 12
months; which brings me back to the topic of my opening paragraph. ..

CIVIC changed its fiscal year in 2014 to run from October to September, as opposed to the January to

December calendar year we had previously. We did this to alipn our accounting with the fiscal years of the US State
Department and our national partner Global Ties. This change will simplify accounting burdens and strengthen the
transparency of our reporting to all of our stakeholders who provide funds through grants, membership dues, and
in-kind contributions.

That was just one of several actions we took this year to improve our financial stewardship. Other achions we took
wmiclude the implementation of a financial control policy, and —perhaps most exciting of all- creating an online
platform for collecting donations and membership dues. Thas technolopical enhancement has already paid divi-
dends, as several new members and donors found us online because of it.

With that out of the way, CIVIC can continue to focus on the important matter of bringing global leaders to Eastern
lowa to engapge with CIVIC members and stakeholders! CIVIC's greatest asset contimues to be the active, knowl-
edgeable, and internationally savvy residents of Eastern Iowa, which our wisitors constantly remind s of in thesr
post-visit reports.

S0, 2012 was good, 2013 was great, and 2014 was stellar! I for one can’t wait to see what Jo and her staff have in
store for 2015!

Patrick B
FPresident of the Board
Council for International Visitors to Iowa Cities




Community Impact

The Council for International Visitors to Iowa Cities (CIVIC):

-Is a community-based, member-driven non-profit organization that hosts emerging
international leaders who work in both public and private sectors

-Collaborates with the Department of State’s International Visitor Leadershup Program
(IVLFE) as a member of Global Ties U5,

-Encourages citizen diplomacy by promoting the exchange of ideas and fostering
muitual understanding between our visitors and eastern Iowans

-Arranges meetings with our visitors’ professional peers, schedules home hospitality
dinners and plans cultural excursions

In doing so, CIVIC not only brings the world to Iowa, but aims to bring Iowa to the world.
We are committed to ensuring that our local business and community partners have opportunities to
exchange ideas with emerging international leaders and to forge contacts with global partners.

Become a corporate friend of CIVIC.
Email us today at civic@uiowa.edu to learn

more about our spnnsnrship benetits.

Countries in
green represent
the 51 countries
CIVIC brought to
Iowa Cities




2014 At-A-Glance

Programmed 25 Countries Represented:

visits examining: Antigua & Barbuda

Palestinian Territories
Disability Dominican Republic
Radio Broadcasting Trinidad and Tobago
Internet & Politics i Czech Republic
Urban Planning & Development Azerbaijan
Vocational Training & Education Kyrgyzstan

Open Data Ethiopia

Women's Health isi Turkey

Education in Digital Age Kuwait

Business Environment i South Africa

Digital Access India

Climate Change & Renewable Energy Pakistan

Energy Security i Belize

LGBTQ Rights : Haiti

Agriculture Jamaica

Political & Social Issues ; Austria

American Muslims Malaysia
Entrepreneurship & Small Business Bahrain

Migrants’ Rights Russia

Preventing Violence Against Women Egypt

Rural Development Jordan

Climate Risk Oman

Media & Government Transparency Finland

Tanzania




2014 in Photos

Educators from Kazakhstan and Multi-Fegional Project on Climate
Eyrgyestan vzt ACT CIVIC receives ity of Iowa City H Change and Fenewable Energy at
Fights Commiz=ion Faeagm;“:.ward Earkowood Energy Education Center

Mult-Fegional Project on Women's Pakistam Delegation on Energy Young Furopean Leaders visiing Iowa
Health visthing Amish commumnaty Security at Siemans Soybean Farm for conversation
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Fussian Migrant= Rights visit CIVIC hosts David A Hamod to discuss October 13th special evening with

the Ul Ceollege of Law Connecting Eastern Iowa with guests from MEMNA countries
the Middle East and North Africa




Message from the Executive Director

Greetings CIVIC members, voluntesrs, community parimers and friends! We've had a great
year! It's been eight meonths since I joined the CIVIC team and, in that time, I've often been
awed and overwhelmed by the spirit of volunteerism that cur members demonsirate
regularly and willingly. It's been an education and an inspiration. In the process, we've
accomplished quite a lot, but opporhunifies for growth and improvement remain.

We've made important strides toward implementing the 2014 Strategic Flan. In April, we

held a retreat at which the board establizhed worldng committees (Membership & Cutreach;

Fundraising; Operations & Programming; Communications). Each committes is charged with

(in collaberation with the staff) achieving the relevant strategic plan objectives. The member-
ship and communications committees have coordinated to grow our membership base by strengthening our commurdcations. The most
significant result is our new website where current members can leam abouf upcoming programs and potential members can leamn
about CIVIC's important work, join and donate. The CIVIC team has also striven to make the details of program escorting clearer by
implementing the Program Escort Cuick Guide. Weve taken steps toward the development of a corporate cutreach initiative to raise
funds so that we may expand our operational capacity. The Operations and Programming Committee has draffed a new Pinancial
Owrersight and Control Folicy, which establishes clear responsibilities and a system of checks and balances to emsure sound financial
stewardship and tramsparency to all of cur stakeholders.

Cme area in which fhe CTVIC staff and interns have spent significant time is on growing fhe number of cur visitors. To do so we've
labored to sirengthen cur proposals to the State Depariment by more adequately demonstrating the relevance and depth of our resource
peol. And Washingion is responding. But this is only half of the programming equation. A successful wisit hinges upon our members’
engagement with visitors. International Visitor Leadership Frogram participants wvahoe fheir professional meetings, but their ideas about
the diversity of US. culture, and the openness and generosity of Iowans is cemented through their engagement with you! You make it
pessible for us o build global ties locally. In collaboration with membership and communications committess, the CIVIC staff hopes to
continue a dialog with cur members about the ways in which you'd like to engage with visitors. We want fo hear from you about the
types of events or programming that you'd like to see.

Raising CIVIC's profile (locally, nationally, and globally) has also been an important objective. The aim is to increase awareness about
CIVIC to grow the number of engaged members at the local level In order to meet the national demand to bring visitors to the area. (This
fall, we achually tumed visits down because we simply didn't have the operafional capacity to host the visit) But we've doubled cur
social media efforts and continue to look at ways to capitalize on ifs potential to reach new members. This past year, the local press
highlighted several of CIVIC's wisits, including coverage of FHuman Fight= activists from fhe Caribbean and a Bangladeshi Project on
Ending Domestic Viclence Against Women. Atftention to this type of oghts-based projects eamed CIVIC this year's Bill Reagam Commu-
nity Asvard sponsored by the Iowa City Fluman Rights Commission. The staff, interns and board are grateful to new member Tammy
Cowverdale Bauer for the nomination!

The Human Fights Commizsion awards ceremony presented the opportunity to explain CIVIC's work to an engaged community
audience. In accepting the award on behalf of you—our members—#the board, and the staff, I expressed gratitude for the wealth of
respurces our community partners provide, which permits us to host a variety of projects cenfered on social justice issues. In discussing
CIVIC's mission, I emphasized that we also hosted many projects seemingly not conmected fo human rights issues. MNonetheless, these
projects help us to advance a more peaceful, sustainable world order. Today, given the magnitude of the global challenges we face:
widespread conflict, climate change, and economic uncertainty, we risk being paralyzed by inaction, by not knowing what we can do as

individuals or as a communify. CIVIC gives us the opporhunity to be out there every day, working toward mutual understanding,
fostering international cooperation, and developing global solutions. It's what cifizen diplomacy is all about!

I'mi looking wery forward to another busy year, building friendships across national borders with all of you!

“Special thanks to Jo for driving us around and crganizing a wonderful discussion with her students!”
-Laura Kyyro, Young European Leaders, October 10, 2014




CIVIC Membership Update

Membership recruitment was identified as a top priornity at the CIVIC board
retreat on April 5, 2014. As a non-profit erganization promoting citizen diplomacy
in Eastern Iowa, CIVIC depends on an engaged and connected volunteer base.
CIVIC's Strategic Plan calls for raising its profile and increasing membershap to 130.
To implement this directrve, a new membership standing commuittee was formed
and has been meeting with the Executive Director monthly since May. The
comumuttesis made up of three board members, one CIVIC member, and one student
intern but 1s still looking for more CIVIC members to share their ideas and energy
and serve on this commattee. Are you interested?

Ohar twin objectives are to expand and engape membership. CIVIC has seen a modest gain over 2013 of ten more
members with 96 paid memberships in 2014 To further the membership drive, the commuittee approved two new
CIVIC brochures drafted by student interns. Have you seen them? Awailable on the website, take a look One
flyer specifically targets students and touts such benefits of membership as cultural competency, networking and
global connections. The brochures were handed out at the University of lowa Cultural Diversity Fair on October
Sth. A second general brochure also encourages jotning CIVIC to become a citizen diplomat and build global ties
locally. Brochures are made available at CIVIC events like Meet and Greets to reach potential new members. We
welcome your feedback.

Student interns, in consultation with the membership and communication commattees, conducted a general
membership survey to gather information on why members join CIVIC and what you find rewarding. Thank you
for participating! Interns also updated our membership data base. After CIVIC made the change from calendar
vear to fizcal / academic year, the Executive Director, intern and membership committee needed to draft new
membership forms and letters. Membership dues remain at the same rate of §10 for student, £35 for individual
and $35 for housshold. Additional financial support levels now feature diplomatic designations: Attaché, Chargs
d’affaires and Ambassador, to recognize your contribution to cibizen diplomacy. The new streamlined member-
ship form enables members to tell CIVIC how you would like to engape with international visitors. Space 1s
provided on the membership form for referrals as we continue to rely on our current members to recommend
new members. Please feel free to recommend potential names at any time. In October, our proactive Executive
Director asked each board member to identify five potential new members that CIVIC should imnwite to the special
Meet and Greet, “Connecting Eastern Iowa with the Middle East and North Africa.” Mon-member guests who
came to this event received mndividualized letters thanking them for attending and then invited them to join
CIVIC. As a result, siox new members joined! One new recruit from Rockwell Collins in Cedar Rapids has helped
CIVIC mest another goal of expanding membership beyond Iowa City and Johnson County. The membership
campaign to add 40 new members in 2013 15 our challenge and goal. Flease join us in this drive and thank yvou
for supporting CIVIC. Visit civiconline wordpress.com to learn more about becoming a member and supporting
the orgamzation.

“Qur hostess, Jane was very friendly with us, asked a lot of questions about our countries
and made us feel at home. One of my favorite parts of the lowa visit!”
-Laura Kyyro, Young European Leaders, October 10, 2014




CIVIC Communications Update

The Commumnications Commuttee 15 charged with improving our communication

with members, volunteers, and the community Committee membership currently

includes Martha Karby, Alan Brody and Jo Butterfield—we welcome CIVIC members

with an interest or experhise in communicabions to join us! Commuttee priorihies

for 2014 mcluded mncreasing local media presence, surveying membership regarding }l ® A
their preferred contact method, increasing our social media profile, building content

on the new website, and creating a consistent brand lock for all CIVIC commundcations.

We are happy to report that much progress has been made toward these goals, thanks to the talent and
dedication of the CIVIC staff, and there 15 shll much to do. If you haven't locked at the website recently

I encourage you to take a look. Whale there check out the calendar with mformation about our upcoming
programs and events and like us on Facebook so that your famuily and friends can learn about the great
work CIVIC deoes! The Commumications Committee looks forward to a productive 2015 in whach we will
complete our branding project, work with the Fundraising Committee fo produce high-quality promotional
materials, and collaborate with the Membership Committee to further refine our communication with
membership. We welcome your input and parhicipation!

Programming and Operations Update

The Operation and Programming Committee was formed last year to analyze

and improve cn the recruiting and preparation efforts for our visits. Thanks to

Jo Butterfield, Harry Olmstead, David Tiffany and our intern Ha Young Jeong

for their parhapation and input. What the people of lowa lacks compared to the

big city life and regions with warm weather, the people lowa more than make
up for it by their personal attention and care they provide our visitors. The personal interactions are the
haghlight for the CIVIC volunteers and our guests. Exchanpes range from recerving the visitors at the
arrport to providing home hospitality dinners. To improve our knowledge of the available community
resources, we would like to add resident experts in the following modules or areas: Agriculture, Culture,
Education, Enerpy / Environment, Governance, Health Care, Journalism, Religion and Business. We wel-
come all experts in any of those area to become our advisory contact and to provide guidance about the field
as we program professional appointments for our visitors. It has been ennching to learn about our commu-
mity and sharing what 15 available with our visitors. We hope this coming year to increase our volunteer base
and enhance the quality of each visit with your mnput and help.




CIVIC Finance Report
2014 Fiscal Year Anmual Feport %

CIVIC has moved its fiscal year to track the federal fizcal year and that of cur primary E F -
grant agency, Global Ties. As a result, the 2014 FY was an abbreviated one that ran from |
January 1, 2014 to September 30, 2014 The 2015 FY began on October 1, 2014 and will end on ‘
September 30, 2015. The Glokal Ties grant remains our largest source of funding. We confinue
to enjoy a mufually beneficial parimership with International Programs af the University of
Iowa. Ul International Programs provides office space and critical operational support for a
nominal fee as well as $1500.00 in funds that may be used to offset additional university-related

(Ul funds are disiributed over the academic year)

Crur Global Ties grant is calculated based on the rumiber of visitors and projects we hosted during the previous federal fiscal
year. We earn points based on an equation that wses the tofal mumber of infemational visitors, programs hosted, and the type of
program (e.g. individual or regicnal). The points accumulated determines the grant “band.” For the 2014 grant year, we achieved the
*125-150" point bandwidth (based on 2013 visit mumlbers). This earned CIVIC a Commumnity Parmership Grant totaling $35,102.00.
We maintained our grant bandwidih this year. To jump to the next band width would require an increase inour operational capacity.

Here 15 a brief breakdown of our 2014 FY financials (rounded to the nearest dollar).

MMemberzhipz 2610
Member Dionations 2,360
Commamity Partnerchip Grant (Global Ties) 330
Iational Meebing Trawel Grant (Global Ties) 1.0
Infermational Frograms 1,490
Fulbright Foreign Language Teaching Assistant support fee 1,530
Interect Faa
Taotal Income SH11

Expenses
Persorme] Expenzes 22,549

Cperaiing Experces
532,615

6,472
26,4655
1957

§ 4 ETS
Surnmary: The outlook for the 201 5 fiscal year is excellent. We are aleady recruiting and obtaining new intemational visits. With increased
membership and wvolunteers we may be able to increase our band width to the "1 50-175" level, which would inaease our grant funding for the

2016 fiscal year. Additionally, given the operational stabil zation over the past few years, we look to strengthen our emergency fund this fiscal
year, improving CIVICS long-term fiscal seourity




Meet the CIVIC Team

Interns-

Ha Young Jeong-

Progromming ad Operations Intern

Ha Young Jeong is a third year undergraduate
student at the University of Iowa majoring in
International Eelations. Due to her interest in
fran=mational issues and humanitarian work,
she also pursues a minor in Global Health
Studies and a cerfificate in Human Rights. In
addition to CIVIC, Ha Young has been
imwvolved in Iowa UNA a5 anindemn and
volunteered at mumercus non-profit organiza-
fions in Iowa City. She also actively pursues
research in civil war condlicts at the university:

Madia Doubiany is a Senjor at the University
of Iowa. 5he is eaming a B.A. in International
Studies with an emphasis in Fuman Rights, a

Margaret Goetz-
Communications Lotern
Membership Intern

of Goetz is a semior at
the University of Iowa
shudying Communications,
Health Promotions, and

Fundraising and Philanthropy.

Upon graduation she hopes to
waork in Public Felations. She
is an aciive member of her
sorority, Kappa Alpha Theta
and in her free time enjoys
being with friends and famdly,
traveling, and being cutdoors.

Karleigh Gunderson-
Communicetions rtern
Farleigh Gundersoniz a
senior af the University of
Iowa shudying Journalism and
Mass Communication &
Studio Art. Karleigh loves to
trawel and got the opporomity
to study abroad last suommer
in Prague, Czech REPI.I]:l]iL to
explore Ceniral

graduating, Jhe“ﬂlhadq:au_k
and see more of the world.

cerfificate in Fundraising and Philanthropy
Comrnications, and a minor in Spandsh.
Her mother is from Iowa, her father is from

Moroooo, and she was born and raised in Iowa

City. Madia has recenfly taksn on the role as
Program Coordinator and we look forward to
her success in her new position in 2015

Membership Infern

Summer 2014

Caroline Rainey is a sendor at
Loras College double
majoring in Political Science
and Internafional Studies,
with minors im History and
Englizh. She iz also member
of the Women's Tenmis Team
and enjoys munning in her
free time. Caroline will be
traveling to Ttaly this Jarmary
and one day hopes to fraval
all across the globe.

Membershap Intern

Seoromer 2014

Emma Eaboli iz a freshman at
Comnell College in It Vernon
where she majors in Intemational
Felatioms and Economics, with a
minor in Spanish. She loves to
sing, write, wolunteer, travel, and
famnily. She has vohinteered in
Guatemnala and Honduras, spent
hnmmﬂnna,‘.ﬁehmEgpt
Peru, Italy, and Ecuador, and has
been to the past two World Cuaps!




Get involved in Connect

Citizen Diplomacy today: with the

-Serve as a program escort and transport and accompany WO rl.dl
visitors to their professional appointments ’

-Invite wisitors to your home for dinner

-Share the rich and diverse heritage of Eastern Iowa with
our visitors by participating in cultural excursions

Citizen Diplomat Donation Levels

Student Rate -- $10 Attaché — $50 - $199
Individual Rate -- $35 Chargé d’affaires -- $200 - $499
Household Rate -- $55 Ambassador -- $500 +

“Great program, very well organized with diverse meefings whuch
really gave me the possibility to learn more about the vanous aspects
of life and organization both of the aty and state.”
-Tamara Fezic

“Towa City 1tself 15 very nice, ively, and pleasant Many thanks for all the
flesabality and extra helpfulness.”
-Eileen Maloy

“Very good, well orgamized and helpful group of volunteers who made a

great impression of commumity mvolvement m Iowa ™
-Elena Sprvak

”ﬁt:mgiittnbea_]:rleh:du_:lﬂ'ﬁsaﬂ m Jowra ™
-Tarq Alolammy

1120 University Capitol Centre civicEwiowa edi
Iowa Gity, LA 52240-5500 (319)-335-0351
civiconline word press.com




